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Introduction:

Flipping a class takes lots of time and effort if you do all the work 

of making instructional materials yourself. As flipped classes 

replace traditional lectures, teachers often use short, lecture-style 

videos that students view before coming to class. Conventional 

wisdom in making these videos says that it is better for the video 

to be of the actual course instructor rather than a video of 

someone else thus requiring many faculty at many institutions to 

make videos of the same material. 

But is it really necessary to 

reinvent the wheel? Especially for 

video lectures for large service 

courses, can we reuse other 

people’s presentations without 

harm to students?
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Results:

The number of students in this pilot was small, but for these 

students there was no statistically significant difference between 

their exam, homework, or quiz scores except for one quiz. Given 

the rest of the results, we believe this is likely a random event 

rather than a true difference in only one item.

Student preferences also did not show a significant bias for one 

video presenter over another. 

Methodology:

NCSU faculty member Anna Howard paired with Matt Jensen at Florida Institute of 

Technology to test the hypothesis that familiarity with the presenter in the video is 

optimal for student learning.

Anna Howard had eight semesters of experience teaching Statics as a flipped 

class at NCSU. Matt Jensen had taught Statics once as a lecture class but was 

interested in flipping his Statics course at FIT. After discussing which learning 

objects could be reused in Florida, we determined to use principally NCSU videos 

with two exceptions: Jensen reproduced the videos for two chapters following the 

content as closely as possible. 

FIT students were split into two groups 

as shown in table 1. Each group watched 

Dr. Howard’s videos for all the chapters 

but one. The groups were very similar in 

demographics. While it was possible 

that one student could have shared links 

with another, the incidence of this 

happening was presumed to be small.

We compared test results and survey opinions to see whether using local 

professors in the videos was necessary. 

Conclusions:

Generally finding no significant difference in a study is a bad thing. 

Here we are encouraged that using another’s videos can be just as 

effective for first-time faculty who want to flip their classes.

If a similar study is ever repeated, NCSU students should also be 

broken into groups and shown FIT videos. We were unable to track 

individual student views of the videos; such data would be an 

excellent additional study. 

While individual professors will always have the desire to tailor the 

classroom content for their own presentations, it is important to 

allow externally produced materials as a viable, respected 

alternative. Additional innovation will be required to make finding 

these materials easier.
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